
Lake Havasu City Council CIP Work Session 

Police Facility, 2360 McCulloch Boulevard North 

Thursday, April 27, 2017, 9:30 a.m. 

 

CALL TO ORDER 
Mayor Nexsen called the meeting to order at 9:30 a.m. 

 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
The Mayor led in the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

ROLL CALL 
PRESENT: Councilmembers Mark Nexsen, David Lane, Donna McCoy, Jeni Coke, Cal Sheehy, and Michele 

Lin. 

ABSENT: Councilmember Gordon Groat 

 

CALL TO PUBLIC 
Mr. Pete Freestone addressed the Council and expressed concern with regard to the proposed new trash service 

requiring 96 gallon trash cans.  He stated that he was involved with this type of service back in California and is 

aware that there are also 45 gallon and 64 gallon trash cans available through this service.  Mr. Freestone said that 

many of the residents are concerned with regard to being able to handle the size of the 96 gallon trash cans.  He 

said in addition, they also offer blue cans for recyclables that are also available in the three different sizes.  Mr. 

Freestone stated that based on those three different sizes, you can then pay for your level of service based on the 

quantity of trash that you generate on a weekly basis.  

 

PUBLIC HEARING 

5. Community Investment Program (CIP) Overview 
Community Investment Director Greg Froslie reviewed the outline of the CIP presentation and provided a 

spreadsheet of the five year $87 million CIP program for Council. 

 

Mr. Froslie stated the current Water Master Plan is 

ten years old and many of the projects that were 

included in last year’s approved CIP were based on 

information that is ten years old.  He said staff 

looked at the individual projects in the CIP and 

have removed some of the projects related to the 

City’s water system that dealt with growth because 

those projects were based on the old information. 

Mr. Froslie stated the four projects that were 

removed from the CIP had been carried for several 

years and had to do with expansion of the plant and 

redundancy in the City’s water source.  He said by 

removing those four projects, it lowered the CIP 

Budget from $26 million to a more manageable 

$24 million. 
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Mr. Froslie stated the end result of all those changes resulted in 

approximately 64 projects.  He added 75 percent of those projects 

have been completed and approximately $14 million is carry 

forward and is included in the 24 percent.  Mr. Froslie said of the 

24 percent, those projects are in some stage of design or 

construction.  He stated the one percent represents the Ranney 

Well, another project that has been carried for several years.  Mr. 

Froslie stated that staff has had some challenges getting permission 

from State Parks to enter onto their property to conduct test wells, 

but added that he did receive a draft right-of-entry from State 

Parks yesterday that is currently under review.  He said every 

project that was approved in the budget last year has had some 

work on it which his department is very proud of. 

 

A.) FY 2016-17 ACCOMPLISHMENTS 

Mr. Froslie reviewed the following accomplishments for Council: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

B.) CIP 5-YEAR PLAN REVIEW & DISCUSSION 

Mr. Froslie briefly reviewed the detailed CIP program that staff is proposing for the next five years for a total of 

just over $87 million. 
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C.) PROJECTS BY FUNDING SOURCE - NEXT 2 YEARS 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Assistant City Engineer Jeremy Abbott reviewed the various projects over the next two years categorized by the 

funding source.  He said the ARC Flash Study & Implementation project is an 18 month project that was awarded 

back in August, 2016.  He said the project is approximately 40 percent complete and is scheduled to be 

completed by February, 2018. 

 

Mr. Abbott stated that the Hillside Drain and Daytona Wash 

project has been designed and is currently with the Army Corp 

of Engineers (Corp) for permitting.  He added the funds for 

that project are being carried forward into next year.  He said 

in FY 2017/18, staff has identified the Avalon Drain Project 

design as a priority and is currently budgeted.  Mr. Abbott 

stated the project will be constructed in FY 2018/19 along with 

the design of the Havasupai Wash.  He stated all of the wash 

reaches and wash bank stabilization projects have been 

prioritized through various analysis and inspections over the 

last couple of years and staff is following that prioritization. 

 

 

D.) FY 2017-18 PRIORITIES 
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Mr. Abbott reviewed the General Fund, Highway User 

Revenue Fund (HURF), and Western Arizona Council of 

Government (WACOG) projects for Council.  He stated the 

Highway Safety Improvement Program (HISP) is a new fund 

to the City, and added one project currently identified in the 

next two years is to install three new high intensity activated 

crosswalk (HAWK) lights.  He said HAWK lights are 

flashing controlled crosswalks and three locations have been 

identified through the Safety Plan prepared by the 

Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO).  Mr. Abbott 

stated those locations are all on Acoma Boulevard; 

Smoketree Avenue, Pima Drive North, and one south of the 

Senior Center just north of Wood Lane.  He added that this 

project is 100 percent grant funded.  

 

 
 

Mr. Abbott reviewed the Irrigation & Drainage District (IDD) Fund projects and Property Acquisition Fund for 

Council.  He stated that the City currently leases the property south of Rotary Park and that the lease will end in 

the year 2020.  Mr. Abbott stated the funds are in the FY 2018/19 budget to purchase the property and staff feels 

that will give them enough time to go through the appraisal process, permitting, or the application process with 

State Land to acquire that property. 
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Mr. Abbott noted that the Refuse Fund is funding 65 percent of the Havasu Riviera improvements and the other 

35 percent is funded through the General Fund.  He noted there were no changes to the Wastewater Utility Fund.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mr. Abbott stated $30.4 million is the total in the CIP for FY 2017/18 but is actually $32.1 million.  He said the 

difference is that there are two projects that are managed by Administrative Services; the Enterprise Resource 

Planning Software (ERP) and the Police Dispatch project. 

 

Mr. Abbott stated that the Engineering Division will be taking over all future Airport CIP projects and reviewed 

the current FY 2017/18 projects for Council.  He said because the current Airport Master Plan is approaching ten 

years of age, staff wiped the slate clean with the exception of the Airport Master Plan.  Mr. Abbott stated that 

staff had discussion internally and felt that it would be best to move effort forward and focus on the Master Plan.  

He noted there have been a lot of changes with the Airport and the direction that it is going.  He said back when 

the Master Plan was created the Airport had commercial air service and a lot of things have changed since then.  

Mr. Abbott stated that the Airport has a lot of private plane and military traffic and has changed over time so staff 

felt that it was important to step back and focus on where the Airport is going and reevaluate what future projects 

come out of that.  He noted that a majority of the airport projects are grant funded through a combination of 

Arizona Department of Transportation (ADOT) and Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) grants to the extent 

of approximately 95 percent.  He said the Master Plan will take two years to complete due to FAA requirements 

and a public involvement process that is required to accomplish that. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mr. Abbott stated that the Cypress Park complex design is complete and the construction money is being carried 

forward.  He added that staff is also in the negotiation process for the design contract for both phases of SARA 

Park and will start that July 1
st
 when the funds are available. 
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Mr. Abbott stated although they will be designing the entire SARA Park complex, they would only be moving 

forward with construction for Phase I, but will be grading the entire site. 

  

Mayor Nexsen stated the Cypress Park and SARA Park, Fields Needs Assessment indicated an estimated cost but 

the cost virtually doubled to roughly $3 million for Cypress Park and over $20 million for all of SARA Park.  He 

added what they decided was to spend $3 million for Cypress Park and $12 million for Phase I of SARA Park.  

He said now it is $19.5 million for the same thing and wondered why the costs keep going sky high.  Mr. Abbott 

stated that the focus was on the physical construction and the difference is the design and construction 

management for both parks.  Mayor Nexsen expressed concern that the community is looking at $18.5 million 

when it was originally $12 million.  He added that staff needs to do everything they can to find a way to wield 

those numbers down.  Mr. Abbott explained that a large part of that cost was the construction management cost 

which is an estimated percentage based on the anticipated construction cost.  He added that the contract has not 

yet been negotiated but stated they did add the construction administration costs on top of the construction costs 

and that was discussed at the last public meeting.  Mr. Abbott stated the other thing is that those are just estimates 

and staff did not have any recent information to base these costs off from because the city has never built a park 

this size so staff based the potential cost off from the best information available.  He added all of the items are 

broken out in the bid proposal so once staff can see what the items cost, they can make a better decision on 

whether to put it in now, later or not at all.  Mr. Froslie added that once the bids are opened it will give staff the 

ability to do an evaluation and bring a recommendation to Council.  Mayor Nexsen stated his concern is that there 

are so many demands in the same dollar.  He said that the Council had just heard a gentleman ask if they could 

fund $100,000 to fix the Island Trail and expressed concern that as the costs go up we are not going to be able to 

complete the other smaller projects.  Mr. Abbott stated the construction management is over $2 million for both 

projects and that is simply an estimate based on the value of the project.  He added that does not necessarily mean 

that is what it will cost the city because staff has the ability to negotiate with the consultants and/or, if staff has 

the ability or time available, to save money by overseeing those projects internally.  Mayor Nexsen stated that 

Mr. Abbott had stated that the bids were going out and wondered if that was just for Cypress Park.  Mr. Abbott 

explained that is for Cypress Park but does include the minor field improvements at SARA Park for the four 

existing fields.  He said the design for SARA Park Phase I and Phase II will take most of the next fiscal year. 

 

Mr. Abbott stated that the Aquatic Center Rehabilitation project money is being carried forward.  He added the 

focus over the last year has been the replacement of the marquee and replacement of the slide.  He said staff is 

moving forward with the ozone replacement that will be bid out in June and the effort on the natatorium. 
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Mr. Abbott stated included in the CIP are the Rotary Park and London Bridge Beach restroom improvements.  He 

added that staff is looking at all of these facilities and evaluating the fixtures, the units, the number of restrooms 

needed and the areas that they serve.  He added that some of them are in need of repair but some actually have 

good masonry structures.  Mr. Abbott stated before staff looks at demolishing and rebuilding these restrooms, 

they are going to look at the ability and/or cost benefit of maybe expanding some of the restrooms instead of 

completely removing and replacing them.     

 

Mr. Abbott stated three restroom structures at both Rotary Park and London Bridge Beach are currently being 

evaluated.  He added that the London Bridge Beach restroom facilities have issues with the plumbing utilities, 

either on the utilities side or over use side.  He said staff is looking at trying to quantify, on an average day, how 

many restroom facilities we should have at these parks before moving forward with any construction or rehab on 

these facilities.  In response to Councilmember Sheehy’s question, Mr. Abbott explained that staff is working 

with a consultant to look at the uses, the fixture units, and get a solid number of how many restroom facilities are 

needed at those locations.  Councilmember Sheehy asked if the determination would be made on the number of 

restroom facilities by square feet.  Mr. Froslie explained that there is a standard for public restrooms and 

population.  Mr. Abbott added that is based on different criteria; the number of parking spaces available, what the 

park can actually handle, the uses at the park, and the number of fields and playgrounds.  He said staff would 

identify that information to determine the number of bathrooms for that potential population.  Councilmember 

Sheehy asked if the $230,000 in the budget for London Bridge Beach restrooms was study money.  Mr. Abbott 

explained that would be design and construction money.  He said that money is being carried forward into next 

year because staff does not have a really good grasp on what necessarily needs to be done with that bathroom.   
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Mr. Abbott stated that there are two projects identified with 

the Havasu Riviera improvements; the intersection 

improvements along SR 95 with the intersection of the new 

parkway which will include the design, impact analysis 

update, permitting with ADOT, and the traffic signal design 

and construction, and the utility and roadway improvements 

for water, sewer and any conduits for dry utilities that will be 

needed for the overall Havasu Riviera project. 

 

Mr. Abbott stated the work has been completed on the 120 

foot mass culvert and mass grading effort and the updated 

planning development and site plan. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mr. Abbott stated staff is wrapping up the design portion of the Lake Havasu Avenue Reconstruction project 

between Mesquite Avenue and Swanson Avenue.  He said the money is slated for next fiscal year and is on 

schedule.  He noted that does not include utility improvements; water, sewer, storm drain improvements, ADA 

upgrades and accessibility along the corridor, and improvement of the medians. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mr. Abbott stated the McCulloch Boulevard project runs from Smoketree Avenue to Acoma Boulevard and the 

money is in the next fiscal year budget to start the design of that corridor.  He said the intent of this project is to 

just focus on the pavement.  He pointed out that staff is moving down the path of developing the downtown 

design guidelines and noted that an open house public meeting is scheduled for May 1
st
 at the Aquatic Center to  
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introduce those guidelines.  He added staff and some of the property owners and business owners within the 

downtown corridor have been involved in developing those guidelines.  Mr. Abbott stated that staff will bring 

that presentation to Council on May 9
th

.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mr. Abbott stated the Lake Havasu Avenue Widening project is a WACOG funded project and the City’s 

construction match is $58,000.  He said the design for the project has been done approximately a year and is 

scheduled to advertise in July with construction to follow.  Mr. Abbott stated the corridor is between South Palo 

Verde Boulevard and Industrial Boulevard and will include widening and medians. 

 

Mayor Nexsen stated with regard to the McCulloch Boulevard project as outlined in the 5-Year CIP, based on the 

description it suggests that both of those are pavement reconstruction projects.  Mr. Abbott explained those are 

two different projects; one is on McCulloch Boulevard between Acoma Boulevard and Smoketree Avenue, and 

the other is on Swanson Avenue between Smoketree Avenue and Lake Havasu Avenue.  He added that would be 

a city funded project and has been identified as a pavement rehabilitation remove and replace project. 

 

Mayor Nexsen stated with regard to the downtown design guidelines that will be discussed at the open house on 

May 1
st
, there are a lot of different improvements and wondered where that is budgeted.  Mr. Cassens explained 

the Main Street redesign project is not a line item of this budget but the study was the result of the need to replace 

the pavement on McCulloch Boulevard which has reached its maximum life expectancy.  He stated it was at his 

direction to bring in a consultant to discuss the Regional/Urban Design Assistance Team (R/UDAT) Study, the 

Planning Assistance for Rural Areas (PARA) Study, and the Vision 20/20 Plan and bring all of those things 

together and look at a total plan for that stretch of Main Street before tearing up the street.  Mayor Nexsen stated 

there is approximately $2 million in the budget to replace the pavement from Smoketree Avenue to Acoma 

Boulevard and said he assumes that the pavement will not be replaced without the improvements in the 

downtown design guidelines.  He added that he did not see those improvements shown in the budget.  Mr. Froslie 

stated the improvements for construction is not budgeted and the $2 million is for pavement replacement only.  

He said staff is currently working on the downtown design guidelines and if the Council approves the final 

product, that is going to affect the cost of design and construction.  Mayor Nexsen stated that he assumes the $1.8 

million for construction and construction management is just putting the pavement down, to which Mr. Cassens 

stated that was correct.  He said as far as any improvements that might come out of the design project, staff does 

not know what the magnitude of the project is and whether the $2 million can go into that project or if that project 

has to be deferred.  Mr. Cassens stated the pavement still needs to be replaced but we only want to replace it 

once.  Mayor Nexsen stated that we are either going to lay the pavement back exactly the way it is and if not, 

then we need to budget for the other improvements.  He expressed concern if the improvements are done in the 

downtown area, projects in the CIP for FY 2018/19 will have to be canceled.  Mr. Abbott explained that staff did 
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not want to include a number in the budget without direction or concurrence from the Council.  Discussion 

followed concerning the McCulloch Boulevard project and downtown design guidelines.  Mayor Nexsen asked if 

the sidewalks are moved out if any of the utilities would have to be moved out as well.  Mr. Abbott stated as part 

of the design project staff would be evaluating the condition of those existing utilities.  Mr. Froslie added there 

are current problems with the existing sewers.   

 

 
 

Mr. Abbott stated that the Ranney Well Site is being carried forward.  He said staff is in the process of working 

with State Parks to acquire permission to do some well testing at a specific location.  He said the need, the size, 

and the capacity of this project will be evaluated through the master planning effort as far as water demands and 

our current water resource availability.  Mayor Nexsen stated the estimated construction of the Ranney Well is 

approximately $4 million and the existing one cost the city $12 million.  Mr. Abbott stated that may have 

included the additional cost for the transmission main that spans from the Island to the water treatment plant.  He 

explained that based on the location that staff would be testing; the transmission tie-in runs within a few hundred 

feet.   

 

Mr. Abbott stated the standard water main replacement program is for design only and construction will be the 

following year.  He said this will put the project on an alternate rotation where we will design one year and 

construct the following year to spread out the funds and reduce carry forwards. 

  

Mr. Abbott stated that the 2018 tank and booster station improvements remain at $3 million and entails five tank 

inspections out of 28 total tanks.  He said staff will look at five tanks every five years and prioritize them based 

on the tank inspection.  He said staff has identified two tanks specifically that need to be rehabbed that are a high 

priority so staff will be designing and rehabilitating those next year.  He added those tanks are 1B and 1C and 

will also be rebuilding the booster station at 5A at a cost of $3 million. 

 

Mr. Abbott stated the Wash Stabilization Package #2 has a large 

carry forward and Package #1 is currently under construction.  He 

said Package #2 is currently with the Corp going through an 

extensive permitting process.  He said that project will advertise in 

June in anticipation for construction starting in September after the 

monsoon season.  Mr. Abbott stated the Avalon Drain wash reach 

will be designed the following year. 

 

Mayor Nexsen asked with regard to the wash stabilization projects 

if anybody in Arizona is receiving federal funding assistance.  Mr. 

Abbott stated staff is not aware of any federal funding at this time. 
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Mr. Abbott stated staff is currently working with Fire Chief Davis to possibly obtain some state emergency funds.  

He said the Fire Department did not have to spend the money for emergency response and the money can also be 

provided for wash and flood control projects. 

 

          Indian Peak Wash Drop Structures                                                                                   

 
 

Mr. Abbott stated the SCADA Reclaimed System project is to 

integrate and install motor operated valves and allow for 

better control through the SCADA system.  He said this will 

allow staff to make adjustments, changes, and turn pumps on 

and off without physically going to the locations.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mr. Abbott stated that the Mulberry Aeration Basin was 

identified a few years back.  He said there is degradation from 

hydrogen sulfite on the column and support. 

 

Mr. Abbott stated that the Channel Bollards and Chain 

Replacement project is focused on the area from the bridge to 

the Chemehuevi Tribe Casino boat entrance, approximately 

700 feet.  Mr. Froslie added that many of those old concrete 

bollards are deteriorating to the point that they are not functioning how they are supposed to be functioning so 

depending on funding, it is likely that staff will be coming back with an annual program and one day have them 

all replaced. 
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Mr. Abbott stated in conclusion, the overall 5-Year CIP 

budget is $87 million. 

 

Mayor Nexsen stated as the community gets older these are 

things that over time you have to improve.  Mr. Cassens 

stated that the Mayor is absolutely right and added, with the 

expenditure limitation, complimented Mr. Froslie and his 

staff and everybody involved in the CIP program.  He said 

there was a time when the city’s CIP program was huge and 

contained a lot things that would have been nice to do, that 

we should do, but did not get done because of the more 

important, the more meaningful things that did get done.  Mr. 

Cassens stated over the past several years staff has gradually 

and very positively been refining the CIP just to the 

meaningful things that needs to get done and believe that we will get done.  He said, as Mr. Froslie stated just, 

about everything on staff’s to do list is either done or in process.  Mr. Cassens stated that he is very proud of the 

work that staff has done and the fact that what we bring to the Council is a CIP that really means something and 

staff honestly believes they can get it done and will. 

 

Mayor Nexsen stated some of the projects have to get done such as McCulloch Boulevard but some of the other 

projects are projects insisted on by the community and rightfully so.  He expressed concern with the bids and 

stated when looking at every one of the bids, staff needs to force them to sharpen their pencils because they throw 

out a number and hope it sticks.  Mr. Cassens stated there is kind of an estimate price creep that is going on and 

added when the bids do come in we hope it will be a relief instead of a shock but at this point it just remains to be 

seen because we do not know what that market is like right now. 

 

Councilmember McCoy said she agreed with Mayor Nexsen’s concern.  She stated the City Manager and staff 

has done an incredible job and there are so many things that need to be done that the citizens are not aware of.  

Councilmember McCoy said it is a matter of trying to make it all balance yet make our city safe and functioning 

on a regular basis.   

 

Councilmember Sheehy asked if the Island Path is considered a CIP project or if it would come out of the 

maintenance and operating budget.  Mr. Cassens explained although the city has adopted the Island Path into the 

annual maintenance program, State Land owns the property.  He said the city will be acquiring a 200-foot right-

of-way and that may present an opportunity to relocate the path into the city’s right-of-way.  In response to 

Councilmember Sheehy’s question, Mr. Cassens explained that the city took it upon to lay the path and almost 

immediately State Land objected to that so the city has quietly maintained it.  Mr. Froslie added the path was 

installed nearly 20 years ago and without State Land’s permission.  He said he is currently working with State 

Land to negotiate a perpetual right-of-way that would include most of the walking path and once that is secured, 

staff would be more comfortable installing some permanent improvements.  Mr. Cassens stated once staff knows 

what it will entail; it would be included in the CIP budget. 

 

CALL TO THE PUBLIC 

Mr. Dick Salmon addressed the Council and asked if there is a long term process to address a good percentage of 

the roads that were not part of the sewer that are really in need of replacement instead of repair.  Mayor Nexsen 

stated the city does have a program to test the roads, rate them, and put them on a priority list.  Mr. Froslie added 

that the city does have an annual program where staff tests the asphalt and evaluates all of the streets and that 

information receives an evaluation number and is put on a priority list.  Mr. Salmon asked if chip sealing was part 

of the program, to which Mr. Froslie replied yes.  Mr. Salmon stated his concern was with the olds cuts and 

wanted to make sure that down the road that is addressed. 
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Mayor Nexsen stated, as a reminder when it comes to roads, the city could improve even more roads but the state 

continues to take the HURF funds which have amounted to $1.5 billion for cities and counties state wide. 

 

ADJOURN 
Upon motion by Vice Mayor Coke and seconded, the meeting adjourned at 10:45 a.m. 
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